





























































































































ANIMAL



SOCIETY









CENTER FOR PUBLIC POLICY





S P C A







Assemblymember Bill Essayli State Capitol PO Box 942849 Sacramento, CA 94249



Dear Assemblymember Essayli,

On behalf of the California Animal Welfare Association (CalAnimals), representing more than 240 animal care and control agencies, SPCAs, humane societies, rescues, and other animal welfare organizations across the state, and joined specifically on this letter by nearly 90 member organizations, we are writing to share our continued opposition to AB 595, including the bill's most recent amendments.

We have dedicated ourselves to animal welfare through our careers and we know lifesaving is a collaboration. Local governments, communities, and nonprofits are working together to support both animals and people in California. It is a destructive narrative to suggest those who are empowered by the state to protect animals are actually more interested in hurting them. Your tweet from March 21, 2023: "They (shelter workers) would rather kill animals than work w/rescues" is inappropriate, inaccurate and attempts to further damage community trust in the very institutions charged with protecting animals. This false narrative also works to undermine the positive lifesaving outcomes by actively trying to erode the public's trust in shelters, leading to fewer people interested in supporting shelters by adopting, volunteering, fostering, or donating.

Let's not forget that those who work in animal shelters are also the ones who help reunite lost pets with their owners, build cases against animal abusers, and provide community programming to help keep people and their beloved pets together. These animal shelters have hundreds of rescue transfer partners and significantly rely on their support and collaborative efforts to keep space available in shelters. Additionally, unlike rescue organizations, animal shelters have a statutory obligation to intake animals with little control over the number of animals entering the shelter. Euthanasia for space has long been a dreaded outcome and in healthy shelter/transfer partner relationships, space is open because transfers, owner reclaims, and adoptions are robust and keep space available. In well-resourced areas this collaboration works so well that euthanasia for space simply doesn't occur. Statewide, the long-term trends are clear that this collaborative work and investment of time and money has resulted in significant lifesaving progress. To put this in perspective, according to California Public Health Rabies data over 500,000 dogs entered shelters in 1997 and only 40% left alive. Cats fared worse with nearly 350,000 entering in the same year, but only 22% surviving. The latest data shows a drastic decrease in dog and cat intake and far better positive outcomes. According to Shelter Animals Count, in 2022 only 178,000 dogs entered California shelters and over 86% left alive, and nearly 166,000 cats entered shelters with 79% leaving alive. (Euthanasia data includes animals irremediably suffering, significant injury, and aggressive dogs.)

Animal shelters in under-resourced areas in our state see higher animal intake per capita, fewer adoptions, staffing challenges, and smaller budgets compared to wealthier communities. There is no direct federal or state funding to help shelters meet our state's commitment to positive shelter outcomes. Intake is higher in these shelters because heartbreakingly, their residents struggle to keep their pets due to societal issues like economic insecurity, housing limitations, insurance restrictions, and scarce or totally unavailable affordable veterinary services. Animal welfare challenges often mirror societal issues and with so many challenges impacting California residents, it should not be a surprise that shelters and rescues are struggling to keep up. This is why CalAnimals is supporting a variety of bills this year including AB 240 (spay/neuter), AB 703 (insurance – dog breeds), AB 781 (emergency shelters – people & pets), AB 1237 (veterinary debt relief), AB 332 (animal data), and AB 1399 (veterinary telemedicine), all of which directly support keeping people and animals together.

The practical effect of AB 595 is a mandate on additional holding times for animals in shelters. Already overcrowded and underfunded shelters will have to make significant changes to their current operations to meet the mandate – changes that will not lead to better lifesaving outcomes. AB 595 isn't just about "planning ahead" or being more transparent; it's about a one-size-fits-all mandate that will have negative consequences in many circumstances and communities. Unfortunately, shelters need to pivot quickly when intake outpaces space. As written, AB 595 would make it a crime to euthanize an animal without providing public notice 72 hours before euthanasia. The bill also requires a euthanasia date to be placed in the notice. To meet these new requirements, shelters will need to redefine what it means to be "full." Currently, shelters can operate at capacity and only make space by euthanizing as a last resort in urgent situations. Under AB 595, shelters will have to reduce occupancy to keep space available in anticipation of legally obligated animal intakes, such as owned strays, victims of hoarding or animal abuse, or animals that require temporary safe-keeping when owners are arrested or hospitalized. To do

that, they will need to euthanize animals sooner, an outcome no one wants. This is the unintended outcome of what appears to be "common sense" legislation.

Shelter environments, regardless of how advanced the facility, are stressful. The ultimate goal for unclaimed animals is to move them out of the shelter as quickly as possible. Ideally this is through adoption or rescue transfers, but many shelters also have robust foster networks. It is also important to note that most shelters in California utilize every available opportunity to increase live outcomes and reduce unnecessary animal intake and euthanasia. For example, many shelters post animals on national adoption websites like adoptapet.com and petfinder.com. If available, shelters utilize social media, support groups, and their own website to publicize available animals. Across the state, shelters are holding animals far beyond the state-mandated hold periods. In fact, California animal shelters are keeping animals in their care on average 20 days or more before they are reclaimed by their owner, adopted, transferred to another group, or euthanized. For most shelters, their rescue partners transfer animals out of the shelter before space concerns occur. This healthy partnership keeps space open for incoming animals.

The latest amendments to AB 595 are gravely concerning. The most troubling is the definition of a dog with such serious behavior issues that adoption or transfer is a threat to public safety. All animal welfare organizations make dangerous dog determinations based on the safety of the public and other animals. Such a determination occurs when a dog displays threatening behavior such as bites or other uncontrolled aggression leading to safety concerns for staff, volunteers, and the public. Shelters are also held to strong standards by insurance companies and the law to ensure public safety.

AB 595 was also amended to include all animals. Animal shelters across the state take in many different types of animals, not just cats and dogs. This bill now applies to fighting cocks, snakes, horses, farm animals, Guinea pigs, hamsters, and in some cases, wildlife. By making the covered group of animals so broad, the adjustments shelters will need to make to meet these requirements are significant.

Additionally, the costs associated with complying with AB 595 present a considerable unfunded mandate. The additional hold period and posting requirements place a mandated requirement on government shelters without a source to cover the expense. In 2001, the Commission on State Mandates ruled that additional hold times and posting requirements on government shelters need to be reimbursed by the state. In addition, AB 595 makes the assumption that all animal shelters maintain a website. For small, rural shelters this isn't necessarily true. The bill should be evaluated to determine the fiscal impact to the state of California.

Our opposition shouldn't be perceived as an endorsement of all current animal welfare protections or laws in California. As an industry, we are always looking for ways to improve lifesaving and our track record in the last 23 years proves this. Industry experts throughout the country recognize that lifesaving in shelters starts before animals need sheltering. By creating more opportunities to keep pets with their people, utilizing return-to-owner support in the field, promoting pet identification, and supporting legislative efforts that solve existing problems for Californians, we continue to make improvements and reduce animal intake at a time when the companion animal population has boomed. If we felt the proposed solution in AB 595 were an opportunity for better outcomes, we'd be supporting the bill, as would other animal welfare organizations.

We can agree on one thing: your proposed state study to evaluate California's sheltering system is needed and could significantly increase understanding and support for animal shelters across the state. It is our sincere hope that you'll listen to the animal welfare professionals, who are working on the

ground and dealing with the challenges faced on a daily basis and amend this bill to only include the statewide study. Until those changes are made, we remain in opposition.

Sincerely,

Jill Tucker CEO

California Animal Welfare Association

Ju m Tucker

Evan Jacobs Director

**Amador County Animal Control** 

Susan Lee Vick

Chief Executive Officer
Animal Rescue Foundation

Tom Snyder

CEO

**Animal Samaritans SPCA** 

Jessica Wiebe Executive Director

Animal Shelter Assistance Program

George W. Harding, IV Animal Services Manager Antioch Animal Services

Chuck Nordstrom Executive Director Bakersfield SPCA

Linda Gaudel Shelter Manager

**Barstow Humane Society** 

Jeffrey Zerwekh Executive Director

Berkeley-East Bay Humane Society

Elizabeth Oreck

California Policy Director Best Friends Animal Society Michael Vasquez

**Animal Services Manager** 

**Calaveras County Animal Services** 

Cindi Mitchell

Animal Control Officer and CSO

Carmel Police Department Animal Control

Linda Van Kirk
Executive Director
Central California SPCA

John P. Skeel

Director of Animal Services Chula Vista Animal Services

**Tammy Davis** 

**Animal Control Supervisor** 

City of Bakersfield Animal Control

Brenda Castaneda

Animal Shelter Superintendent City of Burbank Animal Shelter

Vanessa Valverde

Supervising Animal Service Officer

City of Fontana

Rodney Harr Chief of Police

City of Gridley Animal Control Department

Jennifer Bender

Animal Services Supervisor City of Lodi Animal Services Melvin Sparks, III

Animal Control Services Superintendent City of Norco Animal Control Services

**Cody Macartney** 

Supervising Animal Control Officer City of Palo Alto Animal Services

Christina Avila

Senior Animal Control Officer City of Perris Animal Control

Veronica Fincher

Director

City of Rancho Cucamonga Animal Center

John Bennett

**Animal Control Supervisor** 

City of Roseville Police Dept., Animal Control

Jay Terrado

**Deputy Director Public Works** 

City of San Jose Animal Care and Services

Nickolas Riddick

**Animal Control Manager** 

City of Shafter Animal Control Services

**Shad Boone** 

**Animal Control Supervisor** 

City of Shasta Lake Animal Shelter

Ashley Kluza

Police Services Manager- Animal Services

City of Stockton Animal Services

**Courtney Elliott** 

Chief Animal Control Officer

Colusa County Animal Control

Cynthia Burnham

Animal Services Administrator

County of Monterey Health Department

Eric Anderson, DVM

**Animal Services Manager** 

County of San Luis Obispo Division of Animal

Services

Allison Lindquist President/CEO

East Bay SPCA

Teri Rockhold

Director

Fresno Humane Animal Services

Christina Jacobs

President

Friends of Colusa County Animal Shelter

John L. Lipp

CEO

Friends of the Alameda Animal Shelter (FAAS)

Andy Paterson

President

Friends of Upland Animal Shelter

Phillip Zimmerman

Animal Care Services Manager

Front Street Animal Shelter - City of Sacramento

Lori Anderson

Owner

Gimme Love Animal Shelter

Mark Storrey

CEO

**Haven Humane Society** 

Jennie Comstock

Animal Services Administrator Hayward Animal Services Bureau

Alyssa Bautista

Animal Care & Services Supervisor

**Hollister Animal Shelter** 

Devon Apodaca

**Executive Director** 

**Humane Society of Imperial County** 

Teri Seymour

Executive Director

Humane Society of San Bernardino Valley

Lindsay McCall Executive Director

**Humane Society of Sonoma County** 

Stephanie Nistler Chief Executive Officer

**Humane Society of Truckee-Tahoe** 

Eric Knight

**Executive Director** 

**Humane Society of Ventura County** 

Kurt Krukenberg

President

**Humane Society Silicon Valley** 

Nikole Bresciani President & CEO

Inland Valley Humane Society & SPCA

Nick Cullen

**Director of Kern County Animal Services** 

**Kern County Animal Services** 

Jonathan Armas

Director

Lake County Animal Care and Control

Cindy Avila Director

Madera County Animal Shelter

Nancy McKenney CEO/President

Marin Humane

Richard Molinari Animal Shelter Director

Mendocino County Animal Care Services

Vince Wong

Director, Government Relations

Michelson Center for Public Policy

Katie Ribardiere Executive Director

Napa County Animal Shelter

Jerrica Owen

Executive Director
National Animal Care and Control Association

Stefanie Geckler

Suprvisor

Nevada County Animal Control

Valerie Schomburg

Animal Control Supervisor Newport Beach Animal Control

Mark Scott

**Executive Director** 

North Bay Animal Services

Ann Dunn Director

**Oakland Animal Services** 

Jean-Marie Keough

Senior Animal Control Officer Palm Springs Animal Control

**Robert Arbrust** 

CEO

Palo Alto Humane Society

Dia DuVernet
President and CEO
Pasadena Humane

**Anthony Tansimore** 

President

Peninsula Humane Society & SPCA

Katie Ingram

Animal Services Manager Placer County Animal Services

Leilani Fratis

CEO

Placer SPCA

Judi Sanzo President/CEO

Rancho Coastal Humane Society

Mary Stage Supervisor

Ridgecrest Animal Shelter & Care

Kelly Campbell Director

San Diego County Department of Animal

Services

Gary Weitzman
President and CEO

San Diego Humane Society

Virginia Donohue Executive Director

San Francisco Animal Care and Control

Barbara Schmitz

Animal Welfare Advocacy Counsel

San Francisco SPCA

Cynthia Rigney Board President

San Gabriel Valley Humane Society

Kerri Burns

CEO

Santa Barbara Humane

Amber Rowland General Manager

Santa Cruz County Animal Services

Alison Talley Executive Director Santa Cruz SPCA

Denise Woodside Executive Director

**SEAACA** 

Renee Gutierrez Manager

Solano County Animal Care Services

Brian Whipple
Operations Manager

Sonoma County Animal Services

Scott Delucchi President & CEO

**SPCA Monterey County** 

Madeline Bernstein

President spcaLA

Russell Lasswell

Animal Services Manager Tulare Animal Servies

Michael Mazouch

**Animal Control Manager** 

**Tuolumne County Animal Control** 

Melanie Sadek President

Valley Humane Society

Jackie Rose Director

**Ventura County Animal Services** 

Lena Cooper

Senior Animal Care Visalia Animal Services

Crystal Sheldon

Animal Control Officer
Westminster Animal Control

Emily L'Heureux Interim CEO

**Woods Humane Society** 

Stephanie Amato

**Director of Animal Services** 

Yolo County Sheriff's Office Animal Services